S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday, 3rd September 2014 in the Parish Council Meeting Room.  
1. Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs M Albinson, Rev D Tate, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Public: Mr Peter Britton, Mr & Mrs Wagg, Mrs Sparkes, Mrs Lidgard and Mr Reynolds.

   Apologies:  Mr D Gerrard, Mrs D Gotts and Mr R Williamson,
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 4th June 2014:  Mr Price proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.    
3.  To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: None
4.  To receive questions from the Public:  Mr Narborough welcomed the members of the public to the meeting and asked if anyone had any questions. 

Mr Reynolds wished to thank Mrs Cornwell for help with the Bus Shelter at Langley Road. He explained that the Bus Shelter had been vandalised and the glass had been smashed.

Mr Reynolds explained that after a simple telephone call to the Parish Office, the glass had been swept up immediately and the Adshel team had repaired the Bus Shelter within four days. 
Mrs Cornwell said that she would send a letter to Adshel thanking them for their speedy response.
5.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

The Report of Winners Cups: Mrs Kirby explained that the judging of the Allotments had taken place. She was pleased to say that Mr Paul Hough – Plot 40A had won Best Plot and the Best Newcomer was Mr Roger Furminger – Plot 23A.

It was said that both winners had been presented with their winners cups.

Update: Mrs Kirby informed members that currently there is no one on the Waiting List for Allotments and that posters advertising for new tenants have been placed in the Notice boards, at the Allotments and in the Contact Magazine.

After suggestion, Mrs Kirby said that she would also place a poster on the South Wootton in Bloom Notice board at the Pond.
She said that if anyone knew someone who may be interested in becoming an Allotment tenant, they should contact the Parish Office. It was said that at present one plot, number 17 is available for rent.
Members felt that the Parish Council may have to consider allowing tenants to occupy two plots if required.

Mrs Sparkes spoke regarding Plot 17 and said that the weeds on the plot have grown quite high. 

Mrs Wagg said that weed seeds do pose a problem as they drift on to other neighbouring plots.

Mrs Cornwell thanked Mrs Sparkes for the information and said that she would ask Ryan, the Parish Councils Apprentice to strim Plot 17.

Mr Reynolds informed members that there has been an increase in local residents using the Allotments as a place to exercise their dogs. He said the area is seen as an open space and people regularly walk on the site.

Mrs Cornwell said that she will arrange for a “Private – No Dogs” sign to be erected at the entrance to the Allotments.

Mr Reynolds commented that there are water problems at the Allotments. He said that after the installation of a new Water Tank on the existing supply earlier in the year, the water supply towards the North East corner has diminished.

Mr Narborough said that the Parish Council had received no other complaints regarding the lack of water and said that only praise and thanks had been received.

Mr Reynolds formally requested that another water supply should be installed at the North East corner along with an additional large water tank.

Members felt that the request would be quite expensive and said that as the Allotments are self funding, the cost would have to come from the rental income.

Mr Narborough explained that prior to the installation of the new tank earlier in the year, Mr Alan Garrod; the Contractor had ensured that the water pressure was sufficient to accommodate the additional tank.

Mrs Wagg stated that she uses a small tank situated near to her plot. She said that it is used regularly by two people at once and it manages to serve both people at a reasonable rate.

Mrs Lidgard commented that she uses a different tank, sited on Plot 24. She said that she has never experienced problems getting water.

After discussion, members agreed that Mrs Cornwell should make further enquiries into the cost of a new water supply and a new large water tank. 

Mrs Wagg spoke of the Water Tank on Plot 30A and said that it could do with levelling up; she said that it had sunk slightly in one corner.
Mrs Cornwell said that Ryan would be asked to make the Water Tank level.

Mr Reynolds wished to thank Mrs Cornwell for obtaining some hogging free of charge to be used as and when to build up the driveways. 

Mrs Wagg said that she was grateful to whoever maintains the driveways and periodically removes the hump which forms along the central strip. 

Finally, Mrs Sparkes wished to draw attention to the widths of some of the footpaths. She said that someone needs to take responsibility as some are not very wide and are dangerous to walk along.

Mr Narborough stated that the Allotment tenants are responsible for the footpaths around their plots. He said that all paths should be maintained to a width of one metre.

Mrs Kirby confirmed that after a recent inspection of the Allotments a few letters had been sent to tenants asking them to strim the footpaths surrounding their plots and to maintain them at a width of one metre.

It was said that when the renewals letters are sent out annually, the issue regarding dogs and widths of footpaths is always highlighted.
Mr Narborough stated that when the next inspection takes place, particular attention will be given to this issue.

Mr Narborough thanked the Allotment Tenants for attending the meeting.

The Green:  

Report from Mr Britton re Water Main Installation: Mr Narborough welcomed Mr Britton to the evenings meeting and explained that all members had seen a copy of Mr Britton’s letters.
Mr Britton explained that he was looking to purchase Pleasant Holme, 3 The Green, South Wootton and said that whilst making enquiries it had come to his attention that the current water supply to the property is via a private water main that runs down Old Manor Close. 
Mr Britton went on to explain that as the water main is privately owned there is no official agreement in place regarding a right to use the water supply, therefore if it was disconnected for some reason there would be nothing that any new owner could do without a complicated legal battle to re-instate the water supply.
In addition to this Mr Britton felt that as the existing steel pipe was put in around 1953 it is highly likely to be furred and corroding.
Mr Britton stated that he had contacted Anglian Water to make enquiries into putting in a new water supply to the property.

He said that two options were suggested; option one, would be to connect to the water main in Low Road, as this water main is in the pavement adjacent to The Green it would involve less disruption and no road closures. The other option would be to connect to the water main in Nursery Lane. Mr Britton explained that this option was less favourable as the water main in Nursery Lane is on the west side and would involve expensive traffic lights and road closures.
Mr Britton explained that if the Parish Council were happy, he would prefer option one, he said that a trench would be dug parallel to the ditch and sewer which serves 1 & 2 The Green.

Mr Narborough referred to a circulated map of the services on The Green and provided an explanation of the work involved. 
Mr Price asked if an alternative option to use the water main at Appledore Close had been considered.

Mr Britton acknowledged that this could be a possibility, however stated that Anglian Water prefers the option of a single supply.

Rev Tate felt that as the current water supply is somewhat confusing in the area, and other neighbours are unsure of where the water supply comes from, this may be a good opportunity to get the matter tidied up. 

Mr Britton said that an approved Anglian Water contractor would have to carry out the work.

Members said that if a water supply pipe was laid north/south to Low Road, there must be no cutting or damage to the trees. It was said that the Parish Council would accept no liability.

Mr Britton clearly stated that he would take all responsibility for the work.

After discussion, Mrs Albinson proposed that the Parish Council should allow Mr Britton to have a water supply and to go ahead with the north/south route to Low Road; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with two abstentions all other members were in favour.

Members asked Mrs Cornwell to contact Anglian Water to see what other alternative options would possibly be available. It was suggested that she should ask what the current situation is and how it can be improved.
Mr Price said that the matter would go to the full Parish Council on Tuesday 9th September for ratification.

Mr Britton thanked members and left the meeting.

Rev Tate noted that the date on Mr Britton’s first letter was 30th July 2014. He asked why the matter had not been discussed sooner. He felt that the matter was quite urgent and should have been addressed more quickly.

Mr Narborough and Mrs Cornwell explained that they had both telephoned Mr Britton as soon as the letter was received. It was said that Mr Britton was aware of the meeting dates and had not expressed any urgency.

Grass Cutting: Mr Narborough commented that the grass cutting this year had not been up to standard and the machinery used had not been adequate for the task.

After discussion, it was felt that this summer has seen a lot of sun and rain and the grass had consequently grown more than in previous years. It was said that the Junior School Field is cut by a different contractor and it also looks the same.

Members commented regarding the North Wootton strip and said that this area was in a bad condition and had not been cut. 

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had spoken to Mrs Wymer, the Clerk to North Wootton Parish Council. She said that the matter is in hand.
Hedge along Nursery Lane:  Mrs Albinson spoke regarding the hedge along Nursery Lane and was concerned that if it could not be cut until the end of October, it will be so high that the Handyman would be unable to reach it.

Mrs Cornwell stated that Ryan, the Parish Council’s Apprentice would manage the work.
Mrs Cornwell went on to say that a section of the hedge towards Low Road had been cut during the summer without authority to do so.

It was said that the section of hedge was cut just prior to the Anglia in Bloom judges visiting the Parish and they had noticed and enquired why this had happened.

Members stated that it is the policy of the Parish Council that the hedge should not be cut before the end of October. It was said that the hedge cutting should only be carried out by the Parish Council’s Handymen.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would instruct Ryan to cut the hedge slightly lower this year, to the top of the fence.

Village Hall:  
Decorating Update / Rear Door: Mr Narborough confirmed that the work to re-decorate the Village Hall had been completed and was looking good. 

He spoke regarding the rear door and said that whilst painting, the old metal plate had been removed as it was rusty and jagged. It was found that underneath the plate the door had deteriorated and a few holes had been found.

Mr Narborough stated that he had ordered some marine plywood to be screwed onto the door to repair it. He said that the cost would be approximately £50 and the repairs would last several years.

Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the metal plate and explained that this had been fixed to the door many years ago when someone had tried to kick the door in. She asked if members were happy that the doors are now left as they are.

Mr Hofmeister felt that if anyone wished to gain access to the Village Hall using force, the weakest point would be via the glass doors. All members were happy that the doors should be left as they are without the metal plates.

Trees on the Bank: Mrs Cornwell informed members that there are still a few trees on the bank which are overhanging the Village Hall and the Pre-schools storage sheds and play area.

She said that Mr Plummer has cleared what he could from the area and Mr Peter Bourner had been contacted to provide a quote to cut the remaining problematic trees.

Mrs Cornwell said that Mr Bourner had provided a quote of £450 per day for the work to tidy the remaining section of the bank and said that it could be completed in two days.

Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should ask Mr Bourner to carry out the work at a cost of £900; this was seconded by Rev Tate with all members in favour.
Window in the Ladies Toilets: Mrs Cornwell informed members that during Mr Walker’s appraisal it had been mentioned that there is no window, ventilation or natural light in the ladies toilets at the Village Hall. 

She explained that if the lights go out, the toilets are left in total darkness. Mrs Cornwell said that some time ago a child was found screaming in the toilets after the lights had gone out and they were unable to see.
After discussion, Members felt that Mrs Cornwell should obtain a quote to put a window of similar size to what is in the Gents Toilets into the Ladies Toilets.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would look into the matter. 

St Mary’s Church: 
Mrs Cornwell stated that Mr Farr has completed the next stage of flattening the graves; she confirmed that the cost for the work was £450. 

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that a meeting had taken place with Mr Richard Waite in order to discuss the next stage of repairs to the Churchyard Wall. She informed members that a report had been received and Ryan, the Parish Council’s Apprentice has started removing weeds from the wall.
Mrs Cornwell explained that a rare moss had been found growing on the wall, and care was being taken to not disturb it.

It was said that Mr Pemberton would be appointed to carry out the next stage of the works in due course.
Cemetery:  
Mrs Cornwell stated that the Meadow behind the Parish Office would be cut again this year by CGM in September.
Parish Office:
Environmental Agency Waste Exemption for Burning: Mrs Cornwell explained that when the Parish Council made the decision to compost all green material and that the burning of waste should be stopped, this had caused huge problems particularly at Wootton Park.

She said that it had not proved possible to compost all the waste.  Whilst larger bits of wood and branches can be chipped, disposal of some of the smaller brambles etc had proven difficult.

Mrs Cornwell explained that on an occasion she met with the tree surgeon Mr Peter Bourner, who had recommended that the Parish Council should obtain an Environmental Agency Waste Exemption for Burning Certificate, so that the waste which cannot be chipped or composted can be disposed of. 

Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had made enquiries and had successfully obtained a certificate for this purpose.

Members commented that a burning certificate should not be necessary as South Wootton is not in a smoke free zone.

Mrs Cornwell explained that as a Parish Council it should be ensured that the necessary authorities are obtained and in place. 

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should hold an Environmental Agency Waste Exemption for Burning Certificate; this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with all members in favour.

Wootton Park:
Update / Trees: Mr Narborough reported that there had been several complaints made during the summer regarding the trees at Wootton Park. He said that some trees had fallen over in the wooded area and these had been made safe by Mr Bourner.
Mr Narborough informed members that a number of complaints regarding trees overhanging gardens were still outstanding. He stated that all available funds for the trees had already been used.
Mr Narborough said that he would contact Mr Bourner to get an update of the situation and the matter would be discussed by the Wootton Park Committee.

Mr Reynolds informed members that the bridges at Wootton Park were in need of repair. He explained that one of two of the planks were worn and needed replacing.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would ask Mr Plummer to carry out the work.

Mrs Albinson spoke regarding the Pyracantha Hedge at the entrance to the Village Hall. She felt that it was ready to be pruned back. Mrs Albinson said that she would be willing to show Ryan the Apprentice how to do the work.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would ask Ryan to contact Mrs Albinson regarding the hedge pruning.

SWiB:  
Mrs Albinson informed members that the Anglia in Bloom Awards would be taking place next Tuesday 9th September. She said that the first meeting since the summer would be taking place on 16th September 2014.

Mrs Cornwell explained that she has been in the process of carrying out staff appraisals and whilst Ryan the Apprentice is primarily employed by the Borough Council he works for the Parish Council two days per week.

She explained that Ryan has completed his first year with the Parish Council and had a further six months left of his apprenticeship.  She said that Ryan is very keen to do training and was particularly interested in Hedge Laying, Herbicide and Chainsaw Training. 

Mrs Cornwell said that in January the Parish Council would be in a position to consider the finances of taking Ryan on as an employee. 

Mrs Cornwell said that it had been indicated that the Borough Council would not be taking the current apprentices on and may not take on any new apprentices.

Mrs Albinson commented that when Ryan has work with the South Wootton in Bloom team he has always been keen and has shown a willingness to learn. 
There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.40pm.

7. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 3rd December 2014 at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.

3rd December 2014 






                Chairman                                                                                                          
